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1.
CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS
The meeting was called to order at 8:40 a.m.

2.
SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS

Special presentations were made by the Chairman on behalf of the Board to Mayor Larry A. Dale in appreciation of his vision, guidance, and leadership over the years to move the Airport to where it is today.  

Chairman Miller thanked Mayor Dale on behalf of the Board for all that he had contributed to the Airport during his term as Mayor.

Mayor Dale thanked the Board and advised that he had enjoyed the four years he had spent as Mayor.  During his term he had brought Victor White on board and appointed several board members.  

3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

MARCH 6, 2001, AND THE JOINT SESSION WITH THE CITY OF SANFORD ON MARCH 21, 2001

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on March 6, 2001.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the special meeting, Joint Session, with the City of Sanford on March 21, 2001.

Motion passed.

4.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER LEASE FOR BUNKERS 56 AND 58 WITH S. VITALE PYROTECHNIC IND., INC.
Executive Director White advised this lease for Bunkers 56 and 58, between the Authority and S. Vitale Pyrotechnic Ind., Inc., is a new lease that replaces Lease Number 99-06, which expired March 31, 2001.  The new lease has the same terms as the former lease – one (1) year term with a one (1) year option.  The rental rate was raised from $4.75 to $5.00 per square foot.  The annual rent is $2,880.00, with monthly payment of $256.80 after taxes.

Approval was recommended.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF FDOT JOINT PARTICIPATION AGREEMENT NUMBER 411078-1-94-01 FOR RECONSTRUCTION OF TAXIWAYS L, R, C, AND B-4

Executive Director White advised FDOT has offered a 5% grant towards the cost of reconstructing and rehabilitating Taxiways L, R, C, and B-4.  This is the main project for this fiscal year under our FAA entitlement funds.  The total cost of the project is anticipated to be approximately $2.549 million, with the FAA providing $2,294 million, and the SAA share being about $127,000.  Exact costs will be determined once final construction bids are obtained, but these figures are based upon our grant application to the FAA and FDOT, which was submitted in early March.

The project is included in the current SAA capital improvement budget, and approval was recommended for acceptance of the grant offer and authorization for execution of the necessary documents. 

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF FDOT SUPPLEMENTAL JOINT PARTICIPATION AGREEMENT NUMBER 405794-1-94-01 FOR RECONSTRUCTION OF TAXIWAYS B, C, AND K

Executive Director White advised this item is to accept a Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement from the FDOT for the reconstruction of Taxiways B, C, and K.  The project was completed last year, and the state’s grant offer simply increases the FDOT portion of the project based upon the actual costs incurred by all of the agencies.  The state is increasing its contribution to $169,600, which is a net change of $29,600.  There is no additional cost to the SAA, and the state’s increase goes to offset previously paid SAA funds.

Approval was recommended for acceptance of the grant offer and authorization for execution of the necessary documents.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve Items 4-A, B, and C.

Motion passed.

Item 4-D was moved to the Discussion Agenda at the request of Board Member Glenn.

5.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF AMENDMENT NUMBER 1 TO CITY OF SANFORD LOAN AGREEMENT

Executive Director White Advised that in June of 1998, the Authority obtained a five-year $1 million loan from the City of Sanford, which was intended to be used for the following projects:

1. ILS

2. DRI

3. Part 150 Study

4. Stormwater Plan

5. Mitigation for Runway 9R/27L

6. Master Development Study

In addition to the permitted uses, however, the funds were also used primarily for the actual construction of the new runway, the fire station, and taxiway design/construction.  There was also $90,000 used for cash flow purposes.  The entirety of the loan funds was drawn down by December of 1998, and regular monthly payments of interest and principal are being made to the City.

The proposed amendment simply documents the fact that a portion of the funds was used for purposes other than the original loan agreement description.  The City Commission approved Amendment Number 1 at its March 27, 2001 meeting.  

Staff recommended Board approval of Amendment Number 1 to the Loan Agreement with the City of Sanford.

Executive Director White advised he would call this a technical correction to the loan agreement with the City of Sanford.  At the April meeting Mayor Dale had requested that staff do some documentation of the use of the loan.  An amendment was prepared with a spreadsheet attachment (Exhibit A) showing each of the draws taken from the loan back in 1998 to show where the entire $1 million was spent.  The reason for concern was that the specific loan agreement entered into listed several other projects besides what the money was actually used for.  At the Mayor’s request, we felt it should be documented as to the specific uses.  It was presented to the City Commission and was approved.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Amendment Number 1 to the City of Sanford Loan Agreement.

Motion passed.

ADDITIONAL ITEM:


CONSIDER APPROVAL OF SUBLEASE AGREEMENT BETWEEN PAJMM, INC., 

AND NSJ AVIATION CORPORATION

Staff recommended approval of a Sublease Agreement between PAJMM, Inc., and NSJ Aviation Corporation.  NSJ Aviation Corporation (Sub Lessee) leases from PAJMM, Inc., (Sub Lesser), the right to co-occupy Hangar 436 located at 1930 E. Airport Boulevard along with associated ramp and land area.  The Sublease term is for three (3) years with a monthly rent of $1,748.75 ($20,985 annually).  Lease Number 2000-33 has a total annual rental of $44,907.90 to the Authority.

Counsel advised this item had come up at the March meeting, and there were two objectionable items in the sublease which he could not agree to at that time.  Those items had been removed.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Sublease Agreement between PAJMM, Inc., and NSJ Aviation Corporation as recommended.

Motion passed.

Item A of the Discussion Agenda was deferred until the Director of Finance arrived at the meeting.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF A SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT WITH HYPOWER,

INC. FOR THE RUNWAY 27R ILS PROJECT

Executive Director White advised after considerable negotiations, an agreement with the construction contractor on the ILS Project, Hypower, Inc., had been reached.  The Board may recall that Hypower originally asserted a claim of more than $594,000 due to additional construction costs and delay items.  The delay portion of the claim was more than $519,000, mostly for overhead expenses.

The negotiated amount for their additional direct and delay costs in now $298,922.30.  The revised direct portion is $68,318.23 for additional engineering, design and actual direct construction costs incurred by Hypower to make the changes required by the FAA.  The remainder, $230,604.07, is for costs of delay asserted by Hypower.

Source of payment for the settlement would be from a portion of the terminal expansion contingency fund.  However, staff had already requested that Congressman Mica attempt to obtain a direct legislative line item appropriation from the U.S. DOT in their fiscal year 2002 budget.  If that occurs, we would reimburse our contingency and convert it into a reserve fund.  At this point, it is uncertain what our chances are of obtaining congressional approval of our request, but if it happens, the funds would not be available to us until after October 1, 2001.

Counsel advised that the contractor had consistently requested that the Authority pay by April 15, 2001, and Counsel had consistently told the contractor the Authority would not be able to arrange for the first payment that quickly.  He had spoken with the contractor earlier this date and advised that the Chairman was not going to approve the agreement through this Board using the April 15, 2001 date.  The contractor had agreed that he would wait until the end of the month.  Therefore that is no longer an issue.

Executive Director White advised the form of the settlement agreement was forwarded under separate cover from Counsel.  Since the potential costs of litigating this dispute with Hypower could be overwhelming, and the risk of a potential adverse verdict would remain, staff and Counsel recommended that the Board approve the settlement with the contractor.

Counsel advised the ILS Project was a very complicated project.  When we got into analyzing responsibilities, there were issues about design criteria and whether they were available to the contractor or not.  Other issues concerned the involvement of our consultant in the project such that this particular battle with the contractor would be very expensive to litigate.  There is probably not much more room that the contractor has.  Whatever room there is left would be eaten up by our own legal fees trying to get to it.  Closure would be the best thing that we could do at this time.  He further pointed out to the Board that there will be a necessity to obtain the consent of OSD to the money coming out of the contingency fund, based upon our current agreements with them.  If there happened to be any problem with that before the due date of the first payment, there are other sources of revenue.  

Board Member Glenn questioned the other sources of revenue.

Executive Director White advised the Airport Authority had open lines of credit with TBI and Bank of America where the money could be borrowed on a short-term basis until approval was received from OSD.  He did not want to speak for Larry Gouldthorpe, but Keith Robinson was in attendance.  Based upon conversations with Keith Robinson in the past twenty-four hours, he did not think there would be any lengthy delay in receiving TBI approval if the Board accepted the offer for settlement.  We would then officially request a letter from TBI authorizing use of the money.

Keith Robinson indicated that could be accomplished within a matter of days.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Settlement Agreement with Hypower.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised the Director of Finance had arrived and we would now go back to Item A of the Discussion Agenda.

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CONSOLIDATED DEBT REFINANCING PACKAGE

Executive Director White recommended that the SAA Board allow staff to finalize a proposal brought forth by Bank of America to restructure most of SAA's long term debt into a single debt service / banking service package.  If approval were granted, staff would work with Bank of America staff to structure an agreement during the month of April to submit for final Board approval at the May Board Meeting. 

Staff began discussions with Bank of America in December of 2000, to search for several features that are not present in most of the Authority’s existing debt structure.  The objectives would be to:

1. Consolidate SAA’s multiple Bank of America notes (4) into a single note.  These loans have a balance of approximately $2.7 million as of March 31, 2001.

2. Exchange the current multiple variable interest rates for a single fixed rate.

3. Exchange the varying expiration / renewal dates for a single longer time period.

4. Provide for the full amortization, payoff, and elimination of the debt as opposed to the current annual / bi-annual / four-year balloon payoff.

5. Provide for an open line of credit of $1.5 million.

6. Consolidate all operational banking services with a single financial institution.

7. Provide for the consolidation of an additional $ 1,162,634 in existing SAA debt:

a. The City of Sanford – approximately $ 915,000

b. Local Banks – approximately $ 247,634

The advantages of this debt proposal would be:

1. The proposal takes advantage of current low fixed interest rates.  Such a proposal would have not been advisable six months ago.  It is difficult to state the exact savings because of the current multiple diverse and variable interest rates, but the annual savings would be approximately $ 10,218 when compared to the lower current rates and $ 87,194 when compared to the variable interest rates SAA was paying in October of 2000.

2. The fixed rate provides for stability and a known annual debt service expense for the next 15 years.  This aids in budgetary matters and allows for a better presentation of SAA’s overall financial health as indicated in the annual audit.

3. The single debt instrument provides simplicity in payments and ease of tracking debt reduction. 

4. The proposal reduces the number of renewal requirement / opportunities from approximately 20 to just one or two depending on the selected option.

5. The proposal provides true long term (15 year) financing that eliminates all SAA’s existing debt outside the State of Florida 0% interest loans upon conclusion.

6. Cash flow will be enhanced with monthly payments being reduced from $56,939 to $34,949.  An annual reduction of $ 263,888.  This calculation is based upon the proposed 7.05% rate, which is not locked at this time.

7. The proposal will eliminate issues with continual inter-bank transfers and complexities in tracking, accounting, and auditing, since Bank of America is the depository for the State of Florida.

8. The proposal allows staff to access near-by depositories and banking services.  The current provider is closing the local branch providing this service now.

9. Bank of America will not charge anything to SAA for their legal structuring/documentation or closing costs.  Typically these services would run $20,000 to $30,000.

10. Since the majority of the loans being refinanced are current Bank of America products, they have the ability to call three of the loans in May.

11. Bank of America has consistently supported the Airport with recent debt offerings.

In summary, the Authority would convert eight (8) existing short term loans into a single $4 million loan with a fixed fifteen (15) year term.  The main benefits would be debt consolidation, which would improve cash flow efficiency, and an open line of credit, which would allow for financing short-term capital and emergency needs.

Discussion regarding pay-off of the City loan.

Executive Director White advised the loan with the City of Sanford could be paid off with the Board’s approval.

Mayor Dale advised he had one last meeting remaining with the City Commission, and if it was the Authority’s intention to pay off the loan he would make a motion that the City Commission set that resource aside for airport purposes for future needs of the Airport.

Executive Director White advised that would be a wonderful gesture on the part of the City because the Airport would always have future needs.

Chairman Miller thanked Mayor Dale and advised it was good thinking to have that resource set aside for future needs of the Airport.  It would be good to have that fact that the resource is set aside by the City of Sanford for future use and spread upon the minutes of the City Commission.  Then it would have less of a chance of getting lost.

Mayor Dale advised that he was sure the City Commission was still of a mind to keep that resource option open to the Airport Authority.

Chairman Miller advised on behalf of the Board that it would be very much appreciated if Mayor Dale would carry the message to the City Commission, and get it permanently spread into the minutes of the City Commission for the Authority.  

Board Member Robertson advised it was his understanding from previous conversation that the Authority planned to borrow money and not pay off the loan to the City.

Chairman Miller advised that was not correct.  That was a decision the Board would make at the proper time.  Staff had never had the prerogative to do that.  Actual formal documentation would come back to the Board at the May meeting.  

Discussion continued as to the length of the loan with the City of Sanford (5 years) and Authority payments of at least $5,000 per month having been paid toward principal repayment of the loan for about a year.  Previous to that, only interest payments had been made.  The loan balance had gone from $1 million to $915,000 in the one year that Bryant Garrett had come on board as Director of Finance.  

Discussion continued.

Board Member Wright advised he did not get an answer about whether the Board intended to pay off the City of Sanford loan.

Executive Director White advised it was staff’s intention to recommend pay off of the loan.  The agreement would come back to the Board at the May meeting.  As a sub-issue to the loan, there could be an agenda item for consideration by the Board to pay off the loan.  It would be a decision for the Board to make.  Pending approval of the consolidation loan by the Board at the May meeting, closing for the loan would take place some time during the month of May.

Board Member Wright advised interest rates were down at this time and it was a good time to borrow money.  He would want to make sure, however, that the City loan would be paid off.

Executive Director White advise the Mayor’s generous offer was a surprise that was not anticipated.

Chairman Miller requested Board Members to indicate their desire to have Mayor Dale carry the message to the City Commission.

Discussion regarding pay-off of the debt continued.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to direct staff to pursue the Authority’s debt consolidation with Bank of America.

Chairman Miller advised that with approval of the consolidation loan at the May meeting one of the items to be included in that item would be the pay-off of the City loan.

Counsel advised he was waiting to see if the motion included the City loan in the pay-off if we go through with the Bank of America Loan.

Board Member Wright indicated that was his intent for the motion.

Motion passed.

Counsel pointed out that the Board was directing staff to deal with a single entity and negotiate with them on a proposal that has been made to the Airport.  There is no legal requirement for a public request for proposals for this item. 

C.
DISCUSSION OF HNTB LIABILITY ISSUES ASSOCIATED WITH THE 

ILS PROJECT

Chairman Miller requested the Board’s cognizance when talking about liability issues and the potential of litigation.  It may limit what is discussed at this public meeting in order for Counsel to have opportunities still available to him.

Executive Director White advised the Authority’s General Counsel would brief the Board on various issues associated with the potential liability of HNTB with respect to the ILS project.  The Board would recall that during the January 2001 meeting, authorization had been given for Counsel to spend up to 90 days to attempt to resolve the issues with HNTB.  The Board would also recall that last fall we obtained a tolling agreement with HNTB that extended the statute of limitations until November 7, 2001 for resolution of the issues.

Based upon the potential that the Board will authorize a settlement of the construction claim by Hypower (which will liquidate a portion of the Authority’s claim against HNTB) and because the Authority is required to mediate prior to suit against HNTB, Counsel would request an extension of the Board’s April 10, 2001 deadline to resolve the HNTB claim.

Counsel advised the bottom line was that he had been unable to get resolution on the HNTB issues for reasons previously discussed.  Outstanding issues remain that have to do with the land acquisition portion of that project that is still unresolved as we meet today.  The dollar ramification of how those issues are resolved are huge.  The main problem he had in trying to resolve the claim is knowing what the appropriate number would be to recommend to the Board if one were offered.  He was not yet clear, nor are professionals assisting him in resolving the issue of the impacts of the remainder Takvorian parcel.  That would have a lot to do with how the matter is resolved with HNTB.  

Chairman Miller advised the issue was on the table at the March meeting and the Board had given Counsel until April 10, 2001, to get the issue resolved.  The request from Counsel today is for an extension.

Counsel advised reasonably it would take another 90 days.  He advised he was dependent upon information coming back to him from people who were assisting, including staff, and more research of records still needed to be done.  He advised as a for instance he was awaiting documentation from the City on an ordinance the City had passed.  He wanted to see what they had to say about the issue and how it would impact the Takvorian parcel.  With assistance from Board Member Glenn he had been able to turn up a Seminole County Ordinance passed in 1982, which will have an impact.  The issue was what impact.  It required further research into airport records and further research into County records to see what exactly was in the records.  Our attorney, Ken Bishop, needed to give an opinion on what he believed the impacts of all of the ordinances, maps, alp’s are on the issue in his case.  Once Mr. Bishop comes to a conclusion, Counsel would have a clearer direction on the responsibilities of the parties.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding information being sought from the City on an ordinance, and whether Counsel had gone through the office of the Mayor.

Counsel advised he had gone through the City Clerk.

Mayor Dale advised if Counsel would let him know what he was looking for he would get the information for him.  However, today would be the last day he could get the information for him.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to give Counsel an extension until the end of the Authority’s fiscal year, September 30, 2001.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the Takvorian property.

Counsel advised the issue was one of engineering, airport and FAA.  It has to do with the runway protection zones and other areas that are required to be protected for an instrument approach.

6.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Executive Director White reported on the following:

COMAIR Tour immediately following meeting

Grand Opening of Domestic Terminal

Executive Director White advised the grand opening was spectacular with approximately 750 people or more.

Board Member Glenn expressed her thanks and appreciation of the wonderful job done by Jay Pendergast and his crew.  She hoped that the Authority had written a thank you note.

Executive Director White advised that Board Member Herbenar was Chairman of the Grand Opening Celebration Committee.  He wished Marty was here today to hear the praise for his efforts.  The success of the celebration was largely due to Marty’s efforts.  Stephanie Weidener from the Authority’s staff had also done a lot of work on the committee, as well as Michael Caries from TBI staff.  

Discussion regarding press coverage.

Mayor Dale advised the Orlando Sentinel covered nothing on the grand opening.  A story had appeared prior to the grand opening with negative connotations.   He had called the Sentinel to ask why they did not cover the story.  The Sentinel’s regional news editor had a real nasty attitude and said it was not newsworthy.  He had told her that he would pass it along to his constituents that she said it was not newsworthy.

Discussion regarding the fact that there were no County Commissioners in attendance either.

Mayor Dale advised he had taken that up with the County Commissioners.  Daryl McLain had simply gotten confused in his schedule.  Randy Morris was out of town on urgent family business.  The Chairman was called to do something else.

Executive Director White advised there were many donations for the celebration, financially as well as in kind, by a number of people, not the least of which was Jay Pendergast and his staff from Jerry’s Caterers.  Jerry’s provided the food and beverages for the event, which was a spectacular donation on the part of Jerry’s.

Press Release of Statistics

Pan Am

USDOT Statistics Ranking SFB 16th in the nation for pax nonstop to and from the US and Europe

SFB ranked number one of the entire 25, including JFK, for the highest load factor (percentage of pax on board planes)

Chairman Miller requested that Mr. Robinson, OSD, take the message back with thanks.

Legislative Activities

Executive Director White advised Lena Juarez is very hopeful that despite the lean financial condition of the State this session indications looked good that the Authority would receive some kind of grant from the legislature this year for Commerce Park infrastructure redevelopment.  We asked for $10 million.  The feedback Lena is getting is that we could get at least $500,000, but probably around $1 million.  The Senate President and House Speaker were expected to name the members of the budget caucus committee this week.  

Board Member Wright requested that the Executive Director furnish information on  appointed members of the budget caucus as soon as it was available.  He also suggested that telephone numbers and email numbers be sent also with encouragement of each of our Board Members to contact those members of the budget caucus.  The same information should be sent to each of the City Commissioners and Seminole County Commissioners with a note indicating the importance of it, what it means to the community, and ask them to do the same.

FAMA Annual Conference August 4-8, 2001

Airport Authority Public Meeting Schedule

Request from Chairman of West Orange Airport requesting support of new GA Airport

Discussion ensued.

Executive Director White advised his specific concern for Sanford Airport Authority was related to COMAIR.  Timing could not be worse, and the Authority had done everything possible to keep COMAIR at Sanford.  The West Orange Airport has stated publicly that they intend to recruit COMAIR to move to their airport.

Board Member Wright advised he knew Billy Burch as a client.  In as much as he would like to help Billy in his efforts, what has been asked was somewhat like asking a good bank customer of a bank with limited funds to get that customer to write the board to endorse his loan application.  He did not think it was appropriate for the Board to get into an issue of asking the Governor and Legislature to endorse an appropriation for another airport.  There are other entities that are fostering and promoting airports, not the least of which is the FAA and those local political bodies that are affected by Billy’s airport.  This Board could acknowledge the request, but does not need to take an action.  He would not be supportive of diminishing our airport’s needs by asking the Governor and Legislature to make an additional funding to get another airport.

Chairman Miller suggested that the request needed thoughtful consideration, at least more than the Board could take time for this date.  Board Members could think further about the request and have specific private conversations with the Executive Director during the next month.  That would be the correct thing to do.

Mayor Dale advised the request was way out of proper protocol.  West Orange has a seat on MPO and this is really a MPO issue.  No one had approached him and he is the Authority’s representative and Vice Chairman of the MPO.  There had been a lot of discussion about the West Orange Airport but no one had approached him.  They do not even have a site for the airport.  They have a hard row to hoe building a new airport from scratch in 2001.


Letter of congratulations from Senator Graham

7.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:


Contract on purchase of the Livingston Parcel


Assistance on contract for consultant, Carl Quesinberry

Counsel advised he needed some assistance from the Board regarding the contract for the consultant, Carl Quesinberry.  Several issues had come up but one remained unresolved.  He needed the Board to approve or disapprove a request.  In the event the contract is terminated by the Authority for cause, in other words, terminated for inappropriate act on behalf of the consultant, the language he had suggested would forfeit any money due to the consultant.  The consultant would like the contract to say, “If the Authority receives any benefit, a subjective term, the Authority would be obligated to pay.”  Counsel advised he could not enter into that agreement without Board approval.  If the Board tried to terminate the Consultant for cause, he would not want to tell the Board they still had to pay the Consultant.  He requested direction from the Board.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson that if the Authority terminates the consultant for cause that the consultant be eliminated from proceeds.

Chairman Miller advised he believed that was what the agreement stated at this time. 

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller advised unless there was further discussion, we would move on to the next item.

Counsel advised he had the benefit of talking with Majority Counsel for the House of Representatives.  Air 21 was major legislation that was passed last year and it was beneficial to Airport Authority’s because it released all of the money in the trust fund for use at airports.  This year they are planning on getting in the neighborhood of $3.3 billion.  As the Board knows, John Mica is the Committee Chairman of the House Aviation Subcommittee.  There is also a new chairman of the transportation committee, based upon the self-imposed term limits that the House put upon themselves.  Those are the two men who are responsible for the funding that will go out to airports.  Their goal is to try to appropriate as much money as possible for the airports this year to increase the capacity of airports.  There had been conversation about “Bill of Rights” for air passengers.  Chairman Mica considers that to be a bandaid.  He thinks the ultimate problem is the capacity issue.  The only way to increase capacity is to put more money into runways.  There is also a move afoot to expedite the environmental process to allow runways to be constructed.  There are two or three possible airline strikes imminent that could further exacerbate the problem, and they are expecting it to happen this summer.  Counsel’s opinion is that if there is a major strike that does not get resolved that forces the passengers on to other airlines that Congressman Mica and the Chairman of the Transportation Committee could be forced to come up with some “Bill of Rights” legislation simply because that is going to be the order of the day.  They see the ultimate resolution to the problem as getting more money to the airports and Counsel thought Congressman Mica would stick to his guns on that issue.  Congressman Mica knows that is the ultimate resolution.

Mayor Dale advised Congress had a good handle on the fact that secondary airports can relieve a lot of the congestion at larger airports.  They are beginning to put out thought waves that encourages the use of airports like Sanford because of the massive problems with flight delays at airports like Orlando.

Counsel advised that it was strongly recommended that if the Authority had any intention of expanding its runway systems in the southern region that we immediately commence our environmental process because it is a long-term project.

Mayor Dale advised he thought the Authority had already begun that process.

Executive Director White advised PBS&J was putting together a Task Order at this time in order for the Authority to hire them to do that.

Counsel advised another item important to the Airport was a Supreme Court decision last fall, which has historical impact as it relates to the jurisdiction of the CORP of Engineers.  The opinions that he had heard were anywhere from 30 to 70% of the wetlands which historically the CORP had exercised jurisdiction over, are no longer going to be under CORP jurisdiction, which means that the Authority might not be required to get CORP permits on nearly as many projects as we originally had to.  There would more case law to define the CORP jurisdiction.  There was good news in that area.  The other side of the coin is that the Authority still needed to find out what the federal AIP participation might be where the CORP has no jurisdiction.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion regarding the old wooden tower.

Discussion regarding the Constellation.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Miller advised the significance of the grand opening and the comments about the work that Marty Herbenar had put into the project, he had numerous conversations since the event thanking Marty.  Marty had asked the Chairman to give a special thanks to Stephanie Weidener who put in a great deal of time on the project.  On behalf of the Board, Chairman Miller thanked Stephanie.  He also thanked J. Pendergast for the outstanding presentation and donation of food for the event.

Discussion regarding the budget on the Terminal Project.

9.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING – May 1, 2001
Mayor Dale advised he had enjoyed the wild ride for the past four years.  It was fast, furious and fun.  MPO formed the aviation committee.  GOAA problems had been resolved through MPO.  West Orange took a stance against Sanford having a seat on the MPO.  West Orange has a seat on MPO, and they don’t even have an airport.  We have an airport and did not have a seat on the MPO, and West Orange was against Sanford having a seat on MPO.  Sanford, on the other hand, has more than 2,000 acres on its airport.  He further advised there is no place to go but up for this Airport, and he was very proud to have been a part of it.

Chairman Miller thanked Mayor Dale for his time and effort.

11.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:50 a.m.

12.
BOARD TOUR OF COMAIR AVIATION ACADEMY
Board Members departed for a tour of COMAIR.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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